SCIENCE

AMERICAN ASSOCIATION FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF SCIENCE

Board of Directors

GEORGE W. BEADLE, President
PAUL B. SEARS, President Elect
WARREN WEAVER, Retiring President
WALLACE R. BRODE
JOHN R. DUNNING
MARK H. INGRAHAM
PAUL E. KLOPSTEG
CHAUNCEY D. LEAKE
MARGARET MEAD
THOMAS PARK
LAURENGE H. SNYDER
PAUL A. SCHERER, Treasurer
DAEL WOLFLE, Administrative Secretary

DAEL WOLFLE, Acting Editor
CHARLOTTE V. MEETING, Assistant Editor

Editorial Board

MARK H. ADAMS
WALLACE R. BRODE

KARL LARK-HOROVITZ EDWIN M. LERNER WILLIAM L. STRAUS, JR.

BENTLEY GLASS WILLIAM L.

Editorial Staff
Pearl Bobier, Catherine H. Borras, Beverly

PEARL BOBIER, CATHERINE H. BORRAS, DEVEKLY BUHNERKEMPE, MARY JANE DOUVILLE, OLIVER W. HEATWOLE, M. DALE HOOPER, ALICE KIRKPATRICK, YUKIE KOZAI, RUTH MCNEIL, ELLEN E. MURPHY, ROBERT V. ORMES, BETHSABE PEDERSEN, JACQUELYN VOLLMER

EARL J. SCHERAGO, Advertising Representative

SCIENCE, founded in 1880, is published each Friday by the American Association for the Advancement of Science at Business Press, Lancaster, Pa. Entered at the Lancaster, Pa., Post Office as second class matter under the Act of 3 March 1870

SCIENCE is indexed in the Reader's Guide to Periodical Literature.

All correspondence should be addressed to SCIENCE, 1515 Massachusetts Ave., NW, Washington 5, D.C. Manuscripts should be typed with double spacing and submitted in duplicate. The AAAS assumes no responsibility for the safety of manuscripts or for the opinions expressed by contributors.

Change of address: The notification should reach us 4 weeks in advance. If possible, please furnish an address stencil label from a recent issue. Be sure to give both old and new addresses, including zone numbers, if any.

Annual subscriptions: \$7.50; foreign postage, \$1; Canadian postage, 50¢. Single copies, 25¢. Special rates to members of the AAAS. Cable address: Advancesci, Washington.

The AAAS also publishes THE SCIENTIFIC MONTHLY.



Publicity: The Scientists' Responsibility

Only a few years ago scientists had frequent justification for the complaint that many newspaper and magazine accounts of their work were sensational and distorted. Each of us probably has his own personal example. My first break into the popular press followed a meeting at which I reported a study in which white rats were used. In a newspaper story in which the closest approach to accuracy was the misspelling of my name, I was credited with the advice that turning white rats loose in a house would rid the premises of wild ones.

Mistakes still occur, and the sensational is sometimes more likely to be published than the sober. But the past 20 years have seen great improvements in the popular reporting of scientific work. The National Association of Science Writers has been a powerful force in this direction, and as science reporting has improved, scientists have become more willing to work cooperatively with press representatives in seeing that their work is accurately and informatively reported to the interested public.

Now a new difficulty is growing, and a new criticism. Where scientists used to be reluctant to talk to reporters, some now seem too eager. One of the best papers presented at the 1954 AAAS meeting was also one of the most severely criticized on the score that the author's press-room abstract claimed too much credit and originality. The results of the Salk vaccine studies were released in what was probably the largest scientific press conference ever held. Granting the great public interest and the unusual circumstances, the magazine *Newsweek* still described the event as having a "circus atmosphere," an atmosphere made doubly unfortunate by the disappointment and confusion that quickly followed.

More recently, a columnist in the *New York Times* has criticized the televised *March of Medicine* program for going beyond the bounds of discretion and providing additional justification for the previously heard criticism that televised medical programs have sometimes shown a tendency toward sensationalism.

Several years ago a book on sexual behavior was released to the press before it became available to anyone else. The book had good publicity value, and stories about it probably helped to sell thousands of extra copies of newspapers and magazines. But some of the reporters who wrote those stories were critical, on the excellent grounds that scientific work should first be subject to the critical appraisal of other scientists.

Professional science writers want their reports to be accurate. Facts are checked, reference sources are used, different points of view are examined, and frequently several different scientists are consulted on a single story. As a result there has been much excellent popular reporting of scientific work. But there are also deadlines to be met, and no reporter wants to be scooped on what looks like an exciting story. Inaccurate and exaggerated reports thus sometimes get published. But the reporter is not wholly at fault; he is at the mercy of the scientist whose story he is telling. If the original report is obscure, or is treated in a sensational manner, or claims too much originality, the primary blame for an inaccurate story falls on the scientist. He may get wide publicity the next day, but he has done a disservice to his newspaper friends, his colleagues, and his science.—D.W.